PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, May 8, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, May 8, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Town Manager’s Report
Department of Revenue / Division of Local Services Report – Town Manager Mark Sylvia provided the Board with the first quarterly update on the implementation plan for the recommendations made by the Department of Revenue’s Division of Local Services in their Financial Management Report to the Town of Plymouth.  Mr. Sylvia briefly reviewed the report and explained that he and Finance Director, Bruce Miller, meet weekly to review the progress of the implementation plan.  

National Register of Historic Places / Bethel A.M.E. Church – Mr. Sylvia was pleased to announce that Plymouth’s Bethel A.M.E. Church & Parsonage was accepted for inclusion in the National Register of Historic Places.   Mr. Sylvia congratulated the members of Bethel A.M.E. and thanked Plymouth’s Planning Department for their hard work and effort in securing the designation.

No Place for Hate Designation – Mr. Sylvia proudly announced that Plymouth has again been designated as a No Place for Hate community for 2007.  Mr. Sylvia noted that this is the 6th year that Plymouth has received this designation, and he thanked Dr. Barry Meltzer and all of the members of the No Place for Hate Committee for their hard work and dedication to ensuring that we are again recognized as a No Place for Hate community.  

Planning Director Published in Commonwealth Magazine – Mr. Sylvia noted an article that appeared in Commonwealth Magazine, entitled “Chapter 40R on the Rise” that was co-authored by Plymouth’s Director of Planning and Development, Lee Hartmann.  The article, Mr. Sylvia said, highlights the benefits of Chapter 40R in promoting smart growth, using the Cordage Park 40R project as its case study.

Online Bill Pay – Mr. Sylvia announced that, beginning June 1, 2007, citizens will be able to purchase dump stickers and beach stickers online through the Town of Plymouth’s web-site.  Mr. Sylvia explained that this added service is part of the Town’s plans to utilize technology to better deliver services to the public.  To learn more about this new service, Mr. Sylvia said, residents can access the recent press release on our web-site at www.plymouth-ma.gov under “Town News.”  As of June 1, 2007, Mr. Sylvia confirmed, residents will be able to access this service by going online and selecting the “Online Services” button.

Chapter 90 Funds – Mr. Sylvia informed the Board that the Town recently received notification from Governor Patrick and Lt. Governor Murray notifying that Plymouth will receive approximately $1,064,667 in Chapter 90 funds for FY 2008, which is a 25% increase over the initial disbursement for FY 2007.  Mr. Sylvia pointed out that the total amount of Chapter 90 funds received for FY 2007 is $1,233,458, which was comprised of an initial appropriation of $848,552 and a mid year increase of $384,906.
Selectman Schena noted the previous work done by the Gravel Roads Committee, and he suggested that these Chapter 90 funds might present the right opportunity for the Engineering Department to do more work with gravel roads.

Mr. Sylvia said that he has discussed the prioritization of gravel roads and traffic calming measures for FY2008 with Town Engineer, Saeed Kashi.  
Memorial Hall Event Management – Mr. Sylvia noted that the committee to review proposals for event management at Memorial Hall will be meeting next week to evaluate the plan submitted by a national event management firm.  The review committee, Mr. Sylvia said, consists of representatives from the Town of Plymouth, various veteran organizations and the Plymouth Philharmonic Orchestra.   Mr. Sylvia confirmed that he will update the Board on the status of the proposal after the committee has made its recommendation. 

Licenses

Common Victualler (New)

· New England Hot Dog Company, 221 Colony Place, Mitch Reed, Manager

Issuance of the license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved a Common Victualler’s License (New) for New England Hot Dog Company.  Voted 4-0, approved.
Comprehensive Entertainment (New)

· New England Hot Dog Company, 221 Colony Place, Mitch Reed, Manager
Applying for Jukebox, Radio, TV

Issuance of the license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved a Comprehensive Entertainment License (New) for New England Hot Dog Company.  Voted 4-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt Liquor License

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Phillippe Ducrot, requested a One Day Wine and Malt License for the following dates:

5/11/07 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a wine tasting dinner

5/12/07 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a wine tasting dinner

Liquor liability insurance is in place. 

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved a One Day Wine and Malt License for Our House Services.  Voted 4-0, approved.
· Plymouth County Development Council, 170 Water Street, Lisa Mattei, requested a One Day Wine and Malt License for May 12, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:30 p.m. for a benefit for the Plymouth Music Competition to be held at Memorial Hall.
Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved a One Day Wine and Malt License for Plymouth County Development Council / Lisa Mattei.  Voted 4-0, approved.

One Day All Alcohol Liquor License

· Zion Lutheran Church, 386 Court Street, Diane Bates, requested a One Day All Alcohol License for May 12, 2007 from 4:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

Liquor liability is in place.  This is a non-profit agency.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved a One Day All Alcohol Liquor License for Zion Lutheran Church.  Voted 4-0, approved.

· Plymouth Philharmonic, 16 Court Street, Sash Erskine, requested a One Day All Alcohol License for May 19, 2007 from 6:30 p.m. to 10:30 p.m. for a Classical Concert at Memorial Hall.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved a One Day All Alcohol Liquor License for Plymouth Philharmonic.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Vehicle for Hire (New)

· Habilitation Assistance, 434 Court Street

One New Vehicle - 2000 BMW Sedan

The vehicle has been inspected by our Inspectional Services Department.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire License for Habilitation Assistance.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Clarification on Administrative Notes – Selectman Malaguti asked Mr. Sylvia for clarification on the approval procedure for meeting minutes.  Mr. Sylvia confirmed that administrative notes do not require a vote of the Board, as they are set forth with the stipulation that the Board will give its approval unless an objection is made.  The Board, Mr. Sylvia said, has traditionally taken a vote on meeting minutes as a formality, but a vote is not necessary. 

Minutes, April 17, 2007 – The Board approved the minutes from the April 17, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting.

Minutes, April 24, 2007 (Special) – The Board approved the minutes from the April 24, 2007 special Selectmen’s meeting (Entergy/PILOT Agreement).

Minutes, April 24, 2007 – The Board approved the minutes from the April 24, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting.

Town Meeting Warrants – The Board signed the Annual Town Meeting and Special Town Meeting warrants for June 9, 2007. 

Russell Library / Lindens Property at 11 North Street – The Board signed the Purchase and Sale Agreement for 11 North Street (the Russell Library and Lindens property).  This Purchase and Sale Agreement is contingent on approval at Annual Town Meeting. 

Health Insurance at Retirement Procedure – The Board endorsed the revised version of the Health Insurance at Retirement Procedure.  The Board approved the previous version in February. 

ShowMobile Policy – The Board endorsed the Plymouth “ShowMobile” Policy, in order to further attempt to balance music and productions with the peace and enjoyment of the residents.

Pop Warner License – The Board signed the Pop Warner Football License Agreement with the Town of Plymouth.

Donation of Ice-Rescue Sled – The Board accepted a donation of an Ice-Rescue Sled for the Plymouth Fire Department, donated by Ms. Marie Anderson and Ms. Augusta Waters.

Summer Meeting Schedule – The Board approved and set forth the summer meeting schedule of meetings for the Board of Selectmen.  Chairman Quintal read the dates aloud:
May 29, 2007


July 24, 2007
June 12, 2007


August 7, 2007
June 26, 2007


August 21, 2007
July 10, 2007


September 4, 2007
Arbor Day Proclamation – The Board signed the Arbor Day Proclamation, honoring April 27, 2007 as Arbor Day and acknowledging Plymouth’s designation as a “Tree City.” 

Affordable Housing Agreement for Revere Copper Project – The Board signed the “Amendment to Agreement to Modify Affordable Housing Component of Project (part of the Revere Copper “Brownfields Covenant Not to Sue Agreement”).”

Public Comment

Chairman Quintal announced that he would allow citizens to address their comments on the downtown parking garage during the course of that agenda item later in the evening.  He then invited public comment for all other topics.
Paul Hapgood addressed the Board to inquire if the sidewalks and paved roads in the Bournehurst and Ponds of Plymouth area had been surveyed by the Engineering Department.  Mr. Hapgood asked if Chapter 90 revenues from the State would increase if the Town were to accept these roads as public roads.  
Mr. Sylvia responded that Chapter 90 funding is based on road mileage, and he notified Mr. Hapgood that he would follow up on his inquiry.  
Tom Wallace addressed the Board regarding the Chapter 61B Waverly Oaks parcel.   Mr. Wallace voiced his concern that the $6.2 million price tag on this 32 acre parcel would be a burden on the taxpayers.  Mr. Wallace then provided information on the history of the nearby 200-acre parcel (currently under conservation restriction) that was turned over to the Wildlands Trust as part of the OSMUD agreement for the The Pinehills development.  Mr. Wallace suggested to the Board that the Wildlands Trust might be willing to allow the Town to use a small portion of that acreage for the expansion of the nearby school campuses, therefore alleviating the need for the Town to consider purchasing the $6.2 million Waverly Oaks parcel.
Paul McAlduff, president of the March of Dimes, addressed the Board and expressed his thanks to Mr. Sylvia, David Gould (Acting Director of Public Works), Ted Bubbins (Parks Superintendent), the Board of Selectmen, and MPG Newspapers for their collective assistance in helping his organization with their event at Plymouth Rock.  This March of Dimes event, Mr. McAlduff explained, included the evening lighting of Plymouth Rock with pink and blue lights to raise awareness around premature births and the prevention thereof.   Additionally, Mr. McAlduff thanked Chairman Quintal for donating several cartons of fresh fruit and vegetable platters for their Walk America event in April, at which the March of Diems raised $140,000.   In gratitude, Mr. McAlduff presented the Board with a photograph of the lighting event at Plymouth Rock.  
Selectman Loewenberg noted the successful “Dancing With Plymouth’s Stars” event hosted by the Plymouth Cultural Council, and she congratulated Chairman Quintal for his win during the dance competition.   Chairman Quintal commended the Center Stage dance school for the rigorous training they provided over the past several months.  
Public Hearing – Transfer of Stock
Chairman Quintal opened a Public Hearing in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws to consider an application for a Transfer of Stock from Bugaboo Creek Holdings, Inc. (James Hanley, Jr., Manager) to Bugaboo Creek Acquisition, LLC (James Hanley, Jr., Manager).   Notice of the hearing was given and those wishing to be heard on this matter were invited to attend.

Attorney Trish Farnsworth and James Hanley, Jr. appeared before the Board on behalf of Bugaboo Creek Acquisition, LLC.  Attorney Farnsworth explained to the Board that the recent acquisition of Bugaboo Creek Restaurants by new ownership requires approval for the transfer of stock.  Otherwise, Attorney Farnsworth said, no changes have been made to the restaurant or its management.  
Chairman opened the meeting to public comment from any citizens in favor or opposition to the transfer of stock.  No one came forward to address the Board.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved a Transfer of Stock from Bugaboo Creek Holdings, Inc. (James Hanley, Jr., Manager) to Bugaboo Creek Acquisition, LLC (James Hanley, Jr., Manager).  Voted 4-0, approved.
Special Town Meeting Article
Special

Article 4B 
To see if the Town will vote as follows to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow a sum of money:

B. to be used to reimburse the Reserve Fund for monies authorized to be expended for the construction and/or repair of the White Horse Boat Ramp

or take any other action relative thereto

BOARD OF SELECTMEN         

Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi explained that the temporary repairs done on the well-used White Horse Beach boat ramp are no longer holding up.  The Waterways Improvement Fund, Ms. Arrighi said, can be used to fund this project, but in order to create an expenditure line for the work, approval from Town Meeting is required.
On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to recommend Article 4B to the Special Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Town Meeting Article 
Article 7
To see what action the Town will take to provide a reserve fund and to determine what sums of money the Town will raise and appropriate, including appropriations from available funds, toward defraying charges and expenses of the Town, including water, sewer, solid waste and airport enterprises and debt and interest, for the ensuing twelve month period beginning July 1, 2007, or take any other action relative thereto. 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN     

Mr. Sylvia explained that new revenue figures resulting from the recent PILOT agreement with Entergy, as well as increased State Aid, have prompted changes to the revenue strategies for the FY2008 budget.   Additionally, Mr. Sylvia said, the Finance Committee (“FinCom”) has put forth their recommended changes to the Town Manager’s FY2008 budget, and he, his staff, and the Board thought it would be best to hear the updated revenue changes and FinCom recommendations for the Board’s re-consideration of Article 7.  
Mr. Sylvia then reviewed the proposed allocation strategies he drafted with Finance Director Bruce Miller for the Entergy PILOT and State Aid revenues.  The intent behind their strategy, Mr. Sylvia said, was one of balancing the Town’s future stability with relief for taxpayers.  
Mr. Sylvia then provided a detailed explanation between the Town Manager’s Budget and the Finance Committee’s budget changes, noting that the Committee explained their philosophy behind the changes as one of mitigating the impact of the tax increase.  

Mr. Sylvia said that he stands by his budget proposal.
State Aid figures for Plymouth, Mr. Sylvia said, have been announced, and the total net State Aid figure was $945,600 (an increase of $211,000 from the previous year).   Much of this aid, Mr. Sylvia said, comes in the form of Chapter 70 (school) funds.   Our legislative delegation, he said, believes this is a figure in which the town can be confident.  Mr. Sylvia then reviewed his proposed list of staff positions to be funded from this State Aid, in order to restore and enhance services at own Hall.  Additionally, Mr. Sylvia said, he has proposed to allocate some of the State Aid for special events, like the 4th of July celebration, in response to the Board’s previous directive to set aside money for events that generate a significant value to the community.  Lastly, Mr. Sylvia proposed to allocate a portion of State Aid for the Salary Reserve to fund any reclassifications and wage/compensation changes.  Mr. Sylvia reiterated that these proposals would be funded through State Aid, not through raised tax revenue.  
Ultimately, Mr. Sylvia said, the FY2008 budget proposal will translate to an average increase of $343 to taxpayers (based on the average single family home).

With appreciation for the FinCom’s intent, Selectman Schena expressed concerns for the FinCom’s proposed budget changes, and he asked Finance Director Bruce Miller for his opinion on the differing budgets.  
Mr. Miller shared Selectman’s concerns for the FinCom’s proposal to raise the FinCom Reserve Fund by $628,000 and decrease the Health Insurance Trust by $1 million.  Mr. Miller acknowledged the FinCom’s intent, but he cited their proposals as risky.
Selectman Schena stated his support for the budget developed by the Town Manager and Finance Director.  He cautioned the Town Manager and Board, however, to avoid becoming too dependent on State Aid.

Chairman Quintal echoed Selectman Schena’s sentiments, noting that, in all fairness to FinCom members, they did not have the access to the same information to which the Board had access (i.e. the Entergy PILOT agreement).  He commended the work done by all parties on the budget, but expressed support for the Town Manager’s budget.  
On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to recommend the Town Manager’s FY2008 budget and revenue strategy for Article 7 to Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0, approved.
Consideration of Parking Garage Lease Agreement
Mr. Sylvia explained that a proposed lease agreement between the Town of Plymouth (as “landlord”) and the Plymouth Development Corporation (“PDC”) has been presented to the Board for the construction of a parking garage between Main Street Extension and Market Street.  The PDC, Mr. Sylvia said, would transfer the lease to a developer who would construct the garage and retail space on what is known colloquially as the “old IGA lot.”   Mr. Sylvia informed the Board that the lease agreement was reviewed by Town Counsel, and he then outlined the highlights of the proposed agreement for the Board’s consideration and further directive.  

Tom Jaeger, president of the PDC, addressed the Board and provided a presentation, along with assistance from Denis Hanks, Economic Development Director.  In the presentation, Mr. Jaeger explained that problems with limited parking in Plymouth’s downtown have been going on since the 1950’s.  He then reviewed the creation of the PDC and the history and approval of the parking plan from Town Meeting in 2004.  Waiting for the Town to raise its own revenue to build a municipal garage, Mr. Jaeger said, will only stall the project further, as it is time to remove obsolete surface parking for the benefit of the downtown’s future.  
Selectman Malaguti expressed his concerns with entering into 50 year lease agreements.  He acknowledged the option in the proposed lease allowing the Town to buy the garage after 20 years, but he noted that the lease denotes the purchase price at a 5% annual increase of the construction cost.  After 20 years, Selectman Malaguti mused, this could cost the Town twice what it cost the developer to make it. 

Bob Betters, attorney for the PDC, addressed the Board and explained that, within the lease agreement (page 38, specifically) there is language that deals with fair market value in regards to the Town’s option to purchase the garage after 20 years.   The lease, Attorney Betters said, is still in draft form.
Selectman Loewenberg raised the issue of design criteria within the lease, as she would like to ensure that the Town has the ability to have input into the design and aesthetics of the building.
Attorney Betters referred the Selectmen to page 17 of the lease, noting that the Town Manager and PDC—in addition to the Building and Historic District commissions—will have the ability set design standards so that the Town retains control over the ultimate product.
Chairman Quintal opened the discussion for public comment.

Larry Rosenblum addressed the Board and expressed his wish to clarify the community’s ability to control the ultimate outcome of the building’s design and construction.  Mr. Rosenblum emphasized the site’s highly visible location and proximity to historic properties and the Town Brook as critical reasons to carefully consider the details, materials, and acceptable size of the project.
Paul Luszcz offered his advisement that the Board to look carefully into the details of the lease before rushing into making a decision on the garage.  This, Mr. Luszcz said, is one of the most contentious issues he has come across in process of his campaign for Selectman.  
Paul Cripps of Destination Plymouth spoke in support of addressing the parking shortage sooner than later.  In 2020, Mr. Cripps said, Plymouth may throw a party for its 400th anniversary that no one can get to, if the parking problem is not resolved.   

Bill Catania of the John Carver Inn spoke in favor of moving the parking garage project forward.  The lack of parking in that area, he said, affects his business on a daily basis.    
Linda Benezra addressed the Board and asked the members to abstain from taking formal action until the public has had more opportunity to be educated on the details of the lease and involved in the process.  
Alan Zanotti voiced his concerns over the prospective developer’s plans to include restaurant and/or retail space within the garage, as this would pose a drain on the spaces the Town would like to provide through this project.  Mr. Zanotti raised the issue of the recently increased Parking Fund Fee, and he wondered aloud why the Town would not build the garage itself.  
Paul McAlduff spoke in favor of moving forward with the garage project, citing the critical need for parking.   The parking fund fee, he said, will take decades to collect the money necessary to bring this project to its fruition, and he recommended that the Board allow a developer to build the garage.
Christine Pratt addressed the Board and asked if members would hold their decision until the public and the new Board members could be more involved in the process.   She noted that she was not adverse to the plan, but that she felt the Board could wait on any decisive actions. 
Mr. Sylvia clarified that under Chapter 24 of the Acts of 2004, the Town Manager has the authority to negotiate the terms of the lease, but that he seeks the Board’s directive to either move forward with or stop the process of negotiations. 

Selectman Schena thanked Ms. Pratt for her positive approach.  Town government goes on, he said, as boards come and go, and business must move forward seamlessly, whether there is an election or not.  With all due respect to those who asked the Board to wait for new members, he expressed his belief that it is a dangerous practice for any board to move votes around to accommodate elections.
Sue Hickey expressed her concern that there is a disconnect between Town Hall and the downtown merchants.   Ms. Hickey said that she does not feel that there is significant opposition to the garage, but she and other merchants would like to know more about the lease proposal.  
Dick DeBenedictis, the engineer for the proposed garage, addressed the Board and said that the developer has been hanging on to this project—a speculative venture—since September of 2003.  The restaurant would be an evening attraction, he said, and would not likely interfere with daily parking.  Mr. DeBenedictis assured the audience that the public process for all elements of the design will be followed.

Selectman Schena advised the Town Manager to look closely at the design standards in the course of finalizing the lease agreement with the developer as this building will ultimately be a defining factor in how the downtown looks.  

Selectman Malaguti sought to clarify the intent of the discussion on the garage.  Mr. Sylvia replied that he and the PDC would like the Board’s directive to move forward with negotiations between the Town, the PDC, and the developer.  Mr. Sylvia acknowledged that design criteria and fair market value (for possible purchase of the garage after 20 years) appeared to be the most critical issues the Board raised during the discussion.  It is not necessary, Mr. Sylvia said, for the matter to come back before the Board, if he negotiates the contract with the Board’s directives as core stipulations.  

Selectman Loewenberg asked for confirmation that the Board raised no issues with the any of the other concrete terms of the lease, like the rent, the term length, etc.  

Chairman Quintal concurred, saying that the design review and fair market value were the main concerns expressed by the Board.  No objections were made to this statement.
Chairman Quintal then expressed concern for the tone that the entire dialogue about downtown parking has taken on.   He noted that he feels the Board and Town staff have done their best to make this work, and he said he will always try to do what is best for the community, even if it is at the expense of his reelection.  

On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to authorize the Town Manager to continue with negotiations on the terms of the lease agreement for the proposed parking garage, with the clear directive to negotiate the Town’s ability to set design standards and have the opportunity to purchase the garage for fair market value.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

NSTAR – Selectman Schena noted that he will attend the Selectmen’s meeting when NSTAR appears before the Board, as he would like to address their performance as a utility provider for the citizens of Plymouth.  He noted that he has spoken with several other residents and contractors who have shared his very same concerns.

“America’s Hometown” – Selectman Schena urged his fellow Board members and the Town Manager to pursue the trademark for “America’s Hometown,” as Jamestown’s recent 400th Anniversary Celebration has evidenced the need for claim to the moniker and set the bar for Plymouth to surpass.  
1,000 Acres / New England Park – Selectman Schena stated that he feels it is time to get the committee going to follow the MassDevelopment due-diligence project for the 1,000 Acres / New England Park site.  
New Business
Recognition for Service – Selectman Loewenberg wished to publicly thank Selectman Schena for his service as Selectman and for the helpful attitude, financial experience, and ability to look at the big picture he has brought to his tenure.  
Selectman Malaguti noted that Selectman Schena’s grasp of finances has been invaluable, and he urged him to consider returning to public service in the future.  
Chairman Quintal stated that it has been a pleasure to work with Selectman Schena and that, regardless of whether they agreed with each other, they always had the best interests of the Town in mind.  
Alpine and Summit Roads - Selectman Schena asked that the Town look into the condition of Alpine and Summit Roads.  

Chapter 61 Appraisals – Chairman Quintal cited the recent article regarding the Town of Sharon’s actions in the matter of a Chapter 61 parcel.  He asked Mr. Sylvia to look into the news story, to learn more about how we can ensure that the Town obtains an accurate appraisal on the Waverly Oaks parcel.  
Thank You to Plymouth Little League – Chairman Quintal offered thanks to the Plymouth Little League Thank for inviting him to throw out the first pitch at their opening day game.  
Sand Near P.A. Landers – Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Sylvia to look into any ways of requiring P.A. Landers to mitigate the sand that blows “like a sandstorm” around the company’s sand and gravel operations in North Plymouth

Letters
West Plymouth Neighbors Group – Selectman Schena acknowledged a letter from Julie Archer and Jeff Flockton of the West Plymouth Neighbors Group.  In their letter, he said, they expressed thanks to the Board for their willingness to consider the neighbor’s efforts to purchase the parcel at 90 Carver Road, despite the fact that the Board ultimately had to pass on the property.   Selectman Schena commended Ms. Archer, Mr. Flockton, and the West Plymouth Neighbors Group for their dedicated efforts on behalf of their neighborhood community.  This willingness to be involved, and this type of positive attitude, he said, is what this community needs right now.  
Recognition for PILOT Agreement – Selectman Schena acknowledged a letter from Ted Bosen regarding the recent PILOT agreement reached with Entergy.  Selectman Schena read the letter aloud, in which Mr. Bosen, a former Nuclear Matters Committee member, commended the Board for their efforts and subsequent outcome in negotiating a successful PILOT agreement with Entergy.  
Criticism of PILOT Agreement – Selectman Schena cited an e-mail from Karen Buechs in which she offered criticism of the recent PILOT agreement reached with Entergy.  Selectman Schena offered his opinion that Ms. Buechs’ criticism and apparent lack of understanding of the PILOT agreement is the opposite of the Town needs at this time.  
Election Day, May 12, 2007 – Chairman Quintal encouraged citizens to do their homework and vote on Saturday, May 12, 2007.  He noted his hope that Selectman Malaguti will remain on the Board, for his wisdom and experience.

Selectman Schena’s Farewell – Selectman Schena shared parting words for his last meeting as member of the Board of Selectmen.  He said that he leaves knowing that he made the right decision not to seek re-election, so that he may spend more time with his family.  He thanked his wife, children, and parents for sharing his time with the community, and he thanked the voters and citizens for the opportunity and honor to have a hand in shaping the future of Plymouth.  He noted that he has found it a privilege to work with Mr. Sylvia, Ms. Arrighi, and the Town’s professional staff, and he commended his fellow Board members for their dedication of time and caring.  Selectman Schena noted his appreciation for former Selectman Ken Tavares and his dedication to the Town.  
Selectman Schena then outlined the core issues that he believes the Board of Selectmen should continue to work closely upon: the Entergy PILOT Agreement; the relationship between Plymouth and the County; the school buildings; 1,000 acres / Makepeace; community involvement; and Town services and recognition for Town staff.
The Town, Selectman Schena said, has long been defined by the Boston Edison revenue; it is time, he said, for the Plymouth to move forward into the future from a position of strength.
Motion to Adjourn

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to adjourn the meeting.  Voted 4-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk
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